St Albans Chess Club Annual General Meeting 2013
Date: 18th June 2013

Start time: 7.45 pm 

Venue: County Constitutional Club

Dr J Fraser-Mitchell in the chair.
Present: T Acton; P Baker; D Bower; R Claret; J Copner; I Cross; A. Ellis; Dr K Feldman; M Flatt;
A McMahon; S Narbeth; C Pines; J Palmer; Mrs R Phillips.

1. Apologies for absence - were received from T Douse; J Leake; Dr M Lexton; J Simmons.
2. Minutes of the previous AGM - were signed by Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell as a true record of the meeting (proposed by David Bower; seconded by Michael Flatt).
Matters arising: Venue tenure is now assured at the County Constitutional Club (CCC).

3. Officers' Reports
Copies of the officer’s reports were made available at the meeting.
3.1   
President. Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell welcomed members to the meeting. He reported that the venue situation was much improved. The De Uil match had been moved to the main hall. The standard of catering for the Harrow match was very good. The rent had been capped at £60/night for next season. The club would be back to meeting regularly on Monday nights. He congratulated the club congress team on achieving another successful event this year.
3.2
Secretary. Ian Cross reminded members to renew their ECF Membership in August. He asked the members present if they wanted a ‘Simul’ in September and the response was positive.
ACTION : JFM - Invite IM Paul  Littlewood to play a ‘Simul’ at the club in September.

3.3
Congress Director. Ray Claret said that the 2013 Congress had been successful, despite some problems with the venue this year. There had been over 200 players in this year’s congress. Roughly half of the club’s members had either played or helped run the event. Next year’s dates were 5th and 6th April 2014, 2 weeks before Easter.
3.4
Early Knights Organiser. Rosemary Phillips asked for volunteers to assist with supervision of the juniors. Michael Flatt expressed an interest. Chris Cook would be requested to repeat his junior coaching sessions next season. A volunteer from the club was needed to play a ‘Simul’ against the juniors.
3.5
Club Website. Michael Flatt reported that he had taken over as Webmaster from Phil McConnell. He commended the excellent work performed by his predecessor. He requested that club members provide him with material for the club’s website.
3.6
Team Captain’s reports.

HCA League teams:
The first team were relegated from in division 1 this season. Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell reported that Mike Lexton had won two games against International Masters this season. 

David Bower reported that the second team finished third in division 2. The team had recorded no game defaults this season, a notable achievement.
Tim Acton reported that the third team had finished 5th in division 3. He congratulated Ian Cross on achieving a 75% playing record. He praised John Simmons fortitude for playing on top-board throughout the season.

Ian Cross reported that the forth team had finished 5th in division 4. It was noted that there were no game results reported for team captain Terry Douse. 
[Post Meeting Note: Michael Flatt reported that Terry had played a total of 19 games; (12 in the Herts league, 2 in the Herts KO cups, 4 in the H&D league and 1 in the Cheshire Board. He had  recorded 6 wins, 6 draws and  7 losses for a  total of 9 game points].
Ray Claret reported that the fifth team had won division 6, being the only team to win promotion this season. The team had won the deciding match against Little Heath 2 to seal their promotion.
Chris Pines reported that the sixth team had finished 3rd in division 6. The only team to beat them home and away had been St Albans 5th team.
Peter Baker reported that the seventh team had finished 6th in division 7. He said that this had been a disappointing performance, so better things were hoped for next season.
Keith Feldman reported that the under 120 team had finished in 2nd place out of 8 teams in the under League, a great achievement. The team had players this season with grades in the range 43 to 119 which  represents a wide range of playing strength.
H&D League: Ray Claret reported that the team had finished second in the Southern section of the League, thereby qualifying for the play-offs. The team lost 4-1 against Stevenage in the Semi-Final Knock-out stage. The club had entered a team in the Jamboree at Allenbury’s venue in Ware.
HCA Knockout Trophy teams:
Russell (Open): Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell reported that Russell Trophy team had lost 3½ - 2½ to Watford in the first round.
Sharp (Under 160): Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell reported that the Sharp Trophy team had won the Sharp Trophy, beating Bishops Stortford 4 – 2 away in the Final.
Under-140: Tim Acton reported that the Under-140 team had lost 4-1 in the Final away to Stevenage.
Under-120: Peter Baker reported that the Under-120 team had lost 2½ - 1½ to Hertford in the first round, with the match being contested over 4 boards.
Cheshire Trophy: Dr J Fraser-Mitchell reported that the match had been tied for the second successive year, so that St. Albans had retained the trophy.
“Double Cross" match vs Harrow: Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell reported that Harrow had won the match by 28 -12.
Internal Club Competitions
Silver Rook: Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell reported that there had only been 7 players participating in the Silver Rook competition this season. The Final had resulted in a win for him against James Palmer.
Lavers Ladder: Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell reported that the winner of the trophy was Ray Claret, having won against Keith Feldman in the Final. Ray had won against Dominic Hebblethaite in the Semi-Final stage and Keith had won against Chris Pines in the other Semi-Final. There had been 16 players in the competition.
Turner Prize: Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell reported that there had been a three way tie on eleven points for the Turner Prize, between Peter Baker, Ian Cross and Michael Whitworth. Peter Baker had won the prize on tie-break having played the most games.
3.11
St. Albans 2013 Overseas Tour: Ian Cross reported that the trip this year had been to Mechelen (Belgium). The destination of next year’s trip was likely to be Vienna.
3.12    
Treasurer. Simon Narbeth reported that 4 adult members had left the club this season. The club showed a deficit of around £1100. Three extra club nights on a Tuesday after bank holiday Monday’s had cost an additional £180 in rent. The club would return to regular Monday club nights next season, Ray Claret agreed to formalise the required dates in writing to Terry Hall, the manager of the CCC. 
Peter Baker suggested that the club should act as one of the sponsor’s for peanuts at the venue. Ray Claret said this would be mean that the club’s name would appear on the notice board, so it would be a good advert for the club. This proposal was accepted by the meeting.

Simon Narbeth said that Harrow chess club had paid £50 towards the cost of refreshments for the Double-Cross match which was recorded in the accounts under donations.
The Congress revenues were un-audited because some of the relevant information was unavailable as Terry Douse was away on holiday. The 2013 congress had made a substantial profit; this far exceeded the deficit made on the club’s accounts.
The club accounts had been audited by Mr Baker. The accounts were duly approved by the meeting (proposed by Chris Pines; seconded by David Bower).
4. Club Competitions for 2013-14
a) HCA League – it was decided to drop one team next season, the current 6th team captained by Chris Pines in division 6 will become defunct.
b) Herts & District League – it was decided to enter one team in the Southern section again.
c) Internal Competitions – it was decided to run the Silver Rook and the Lavers Ladder competitions with the same format again next year.
5. Venue Related Issues
The venue related issues were covered under previous agenda items.
6. Budget and Annual Subscription for 2013-14
Budget: Simon Narbeth reported that there had been insufficient time for him to be able to set a financial budget for the club next season. It was agreed that the budget would be addressed at a later time.

Annual Subscription: The committee had recommended no increase in annual subscription for season 2013-14, but this proposal had been decided on a close vote at their meeting. After a protracted discussion it was decided to put the said proposal to a vote at the AGM. The proposal was adopted by a vote of 11:3. 
This means that the full-rate club subscription for 2012-13 would remain unchanged at £45, there is a reduced rate of £22-50 for full-time students, juniors (under 18) and the unwaged.
Ian Cross said that the 2013-14 annual subscription was due by no later than 1st October 2013. This would be emphasised in the pre-season letter to the membership.

7. Election of Officers

The following club officers were elected:
President:
Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell
Secretary:
Ian Cross

Treasurer:
Simon Narbeth
Congress Director:
Ray Claret
Early Knights Organiser:
Rosemary Phillips

Club Webmaster:
Michael Flatt.

Auditor:
Peter Baker.

There being only one candidate for each position, no votes were necessary.

8. Presentations
The following presentations were made:
a) Turner Prize
A prize of £15 was presented to the winner Peter Baker
b) Laver’s Ladder
The trophy was presented to the winner Ray Claret
c) Silver Rook

The trophy was presented to the winner Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell.
9. Any Other Business

a) Tim Acton said that he would write to St Albans District Council regarding sponsorship for the club.
b) Michael Flatt volunteered to act as Equipment Curator.
c) Ray Claret said that the proprietor of “The Goat” public house had agreed to sponsor next years’ congress. Three chess sets had been loaned to Waterstones of St Albans in a bid to promote the club.
d) Peter Baker asked if the club had considered seeking charitable status. Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell said that the ECF had not succeeded in becoming a charitable trust, so it was very unlikely that the club could to so.
e) Ian Cross said that the first meeting of the new season would be on Monday, 2nd September 2013.
Jeremy Fraser-Mitchell declared the meeting closed at 10 pm.
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